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Closing the Veins of Latin 
America

By Gabriel Morrison

an internal power struggle between 
President Zelaya and the military 
and its right-wing civilian support-
ers, sparked by the President’s call 
for a referendum to rewrite the na-
tion’s constitution. The Honduran 
military acted without explicit sup-
port from the United States, but, 
despite publicly backing Zelaya’s 
return, Washington did nothing to 
change the situation. According to 
one of Zelaya’s private secretaries, 
Enrique Reina, “the Honduran mili-
tary doesn’t do anything without the 
U.S. approving it.”3 Indeed, the Unit-
ed States was more involved than 
its public stance would indicate. 
Despite its public condemnation of 
the coup, its tacit approval of the 
outcome, decades of precedent, and 
the close relationship between U.S. 
and Honduran armed forces reveal 
a deeper relationship between the 
United States and the 2009 coup.
Background

Relations between the United 
States and Central America, despite 
endless theorizing and justification 
through ideas like liberty, civiliza-
tion, and anti-communism, are in-
distinguishable from the politics of 
the Greek city states which inspired 
the government of the United States. 

As the Athenians themselves, cre-
ators of democracy, explained as 
they subjugated the city of Melos: 
“the strong do what they can and 
the weak suffer what they must."4 
Though the names have changed, 
the concept still rings true. As early 
as the 19th century, plans for a canal 
across the Central American isth-
mus and private business interests 
focused U.S. foreign policy on the 
region. Military force was the tool of 
the era; gunships bombarded hostile 
coastal towns and marines protect-
ed strategic positions along trade 
routes.5 Honduras was subjected 
to northern imperialism as early as 
1860, when the independent filibus-
tero army of Tennessee-born Wil-
liam Walker briefly occupied parts 
of the country. The rationale of the 
era for invasion was a quest to “up-
lift and civilize” the supposedly sav-
age natives, but ultimately the con-
tinuous interventions served only 
U.S. interests.6 However, blatant 
aggression soon became detrimen-
tal to the United States’ image of an 
enlightened democracy. Somewhat 
counterintuitively, as the United 
States became a global superpower 
in the 20th century, their imperial 
operations became more subtle. 

At 5:30 in the morning of 
June 28, 2009, the sitting 
President of the Republic 

of Honduras, Manuel Zelaya, was 
arrested in his Tegucigalpa home by 
the Honduran armed forces. Still in 
his pajamas, the soldiers took him 
to Soto Cano Air Base – jointly op-
erated by the Honduran and U.S. 
Air Forces – where he was put on a 
presidential jet and flown to Costa 
Rica. Before Zelaya’s family knew 
what had happened, the President 
of Honduras’s Congress, Roberto 
Micheletti, was named Provisional 
President. Within hours the Hon-
duran people took to the street with 
chants of “¡Queremos a Manuel!” – 
“we want Manuel!"1 The following 
months saw the removal of virtu-
ally all of Zelaya’s allies, including 
the mayor of San Pedro Sula, the 
country’s second largest city. In re-
sponse, every Latin American state 
refused to recognize the new gov-
ernment and labeled the military’s 
actions as a coup d’état. Intergov-
ernmental organizations such as the 
Organization of American States 
(OAS) quickly followed suit.2 Only 
the United States’ veto prevented 
the OAS from expelling Honduras. 
The coup was the culmination of 
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The Honduran coup is a new 
iteration in a decades-long strat-
egy of achieving regional hege-
mony through covert action and 
collaboration with local forces. In 
1957, Guatemala became the test-
ing ground for this new approach. 
Amid Cold War paranoia, the spec-
ter of a potential future Soviet in-
vasion was used to justify the over-
throw of President Jacobo Árbenz 
by an irregular group of Guatema-
lan exiles, supported by the CIA.7 
A crucial development from the 
previous century in the approach 
to regime change was that no U.S. 
ground forces were used. The sol-
diers that crossed the border from 
Honduras were Guatemalan, as 
was Colonel Carlos Enrique Castil-
lo Armas, their commander on the 
ground.8 However, the planes that 
bombed Guatemala City and their 
pilots, along with the guns, supplies, 
training, and (most importantly) 
leadership were all American. So 
began the policy of controlling the 
nations of Latin America with their 
own people. A small elite would be 
brought to power and supplied by 
the United States with the money, 
weapons, and ideology to maintain 
their stranglehold on the economy 
of whichever republic strayed too 
close to Communism.9 The strate-
gy had immense success across the 
hemisphere. Though many tried, 
only a handful of countries escaped 
from the influence of the United 
States’ weapons, money, and pro-
paganda. Honduras was not one of 

them. The Central American repub-
lic had been ruled by a series of pro-
U.S. presidents and military officers 
since a United States intervention in 
the 1910’s , a line broken by Presi-
dent Zelaya, elected in 2006.10 
The Situation in Honduras

Despite coming to power on 
a conservative platform, Zelaya 
aligned himself diplomatically with 
the few socialist nations in the re-
gion, joining the Alianza Bolivar-
iana para los Pueblos de Nuestra 
America (ALBA) along with Vene-
zuela, Nicaragua, Cuba, and Boliv-
ia. He also passed several economic 
reforms including a massive min-
imum wage increase.11 This drew 
consternation from Honduran busi-
ness leaders, right-wing politicians 
and military officers, and crucial-
ly, the United States.12 According 
to Colonel Andrew Papp, military 
attaché to the U.S. embassy in Te-
gucigalpa at the time, Washington 
“didn’t really like the guy."13 These 
local groups unified behind the 
Honduran armed forces, with the 
tacit approval of the United States, 
to remove President Zelaya from 
power permanently. While the 2009 
Honduran constitutional crisis was 
not a U.S.-backed coup d’état in the 
traditional sense, neither was it an 
entirely homegrown conflict. Right-
wing elements of the Honduran 
government and armed forces took 
their own initiative, but used train-
ing, intelligence, and material sup-
port provided by the United States.14 
Meanwhile, Washington worked 

behind the scenes to prevent the re-
turn of President Zelaya, legitimize 
the interim government, and block 
multilateral action against the per-
petrators.
Justification

Though Zelaya’s leftward swing 
alienated the Honduran elite and 
threatened the ties between Hon-
duras and the United States, open 
political conflict was sparked by a 
dispute over the country’s constitu-
tion. In the prior weeks, Zelaya had 
called for a referendum on rewrit-
ing the document, which Honduran 
courts and congress ruled uncon-
stitutional, accusing the President 
of trying to remove his term limits. 
Undeterred, Zelaya led a group of 
supporters to an Air Force base in 
the capital where they seized the 
ballots for the referendum.15 When 
the commander of the armed forces, 
General Romeo Vásquez, refused a 
request to have the army organize 
the vote, the President fired him, 
though he was immediately rein-
stated by the Honduran Supreme 
Court. Critics of Zelaya claimed that 
his attempts to edit the constitution 
was a power grab akin to authoritar-
ian socialists such as Hugo Chavez, a 
view corroborated by his alignment 
with the dictatorships of Cuba and 
Venezuela. These accusations, un-
surprisingly, found sympathetic ears 
in Washington, as Honduras had 
long been used as a staging ground 
for U.S.-backed anti-communist 
operations. Florida Representative 
Connie Mack IV even went so far as 



60

THE INTERNATIONALIST

stitution, the more egregious viola-
tion was on the part of the military 
in their response.21 
U.S. Involvement

 Though the Obama admin-
istration publicly supported Zelaya’s 
claim to the presidency, behind the 
scenes the United States cooperat-
ed clandestinely with the plotters. 
When Zelaya was flown out of the 
country, his plane took off from Soto 
Cano Airbase. Soto Cano hosts the 
headquarters for the United States 
Air Force (U.S.A.F.) Joint Task Force 
Bravo alongside the Honduran Air 
Force Academy and was Wash-
ington’s staging ground for covert 
operations across Latin America 
throughout the Cold War. It would 
have been virtually impossible for 
this to have happened without both 
knowledge and consent from the 
United States, since U.S.A.F. person-
nel co-operate the control tower and 
other airport facilities.22 Military co-
operation between the United States 
and Honduras is not just profession-
al – the two nations’ military per-
sonnel are so close that they attend 
the same parties.23 At one such event 
the night before the coup, Colo-
nel Kenneth Rodriguez, the United 
States military group commander 
for Honduras, met with the leader of 
the Honduran armed forces, Gener-
al Vásquez. The official record of the 
meeting showed that the coming 
events were not discussed, but Col. 
Rodriguez advised Gen. Vásquez 
to “remain within the bounds of 
the constitution."24 When President 

Obama condemned the coup, Col. 
Rodriguez reported that the Hon-
duran military was “confused by the 
U.S.’s reaction and feel somewhat 
abandoned by us,” implying that the 
plotters expected the United States 
to support their efforts.25 Like many 
Latin American militaries through 
history, they saw part of their role as 
protecting their country from com-
munism and maintaining good rela-
tions with the anti-communist Unit-
ed States. Their decision to replace 
Zelaya with a more traditionally 
pro-U.S. President flows naturally 
from that position. Shortly after the 
coup, Colonel Herbeth Inestroza of 
the Honduran army took an inter-
view with the Miami Herald, where 
he admitted that the army’s actions 
were unconstitutional. Inestroza 
also stated that a relationship with 
a left-wing leader like Zelaya would 
have been “impossible” due to the 
military’s training – training it re-
ceived from the United States.26

 The connections between 
the U.S. and local Honduran military 
is representative of Washington’s 
general Latin American strategy. 
As part of an effort to create effec-
tive militaries in the region – that is, 
militaries that can effectively sup-
press potential anti-capitalist move-
ments – the United States hosts sev-
eral universities and training camps 
for foreign soldiers. Hundreds of 
Honduran officers have attended 
the Center for Hemispheric De-
fense Studies in Washington, D.C., 
and General Vásquez himself com-

to call the referendum requested by 
Zelaya “the real coup and the only 
coup,” while praising Micheletti as a 
“hero."16 

In the immediate aftermath of 
the coup, the Honduran Supreme 
Court defended the military’s ac-
tions on the basis that Zelaya had 
“acted against the Constitution’s 
provisions,” and therefore his re-
moval was a defense of the law.17 
However, Zelaya’s proposed chang-
es to the constitution would only 
have taken effect after the next 
election – meaning they would not 
have allowed him to run again.18 
The court’s explanation was not ac-
cepted by many Hondurans, who 
expressed their discontent with 
months of mass demonstrations. 
When Zelaya attempted to re-en-
ter the country by plane, thousands 
of citizens gathered peacefully at 
Toncontin International Airport to 
receive him.19 The military opened 
fire on the crowd with live ammu-
nition, killing several protestors and 
arresting thousands more in the en-
suing chaos. The armed suppression 
of pro-Zelaya demonstrations rein-
forced the appearance of a military 
coup, undermining the attempts to 
make the conflict appear as a legal, 
constitutional, and democratic pro-
cess. Even U.S. President Barack 
Obama stated publicly that Zelaya 
remained the “constitutional leader” 
of the republic.20 A later report by 
the Law Library of the U.S. Congress 
found that while Zelaya’s proposal 
was not in accordance with the con-
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pleted courses at the School of the 
Americas in Fort Benning, Georgia 
during the height of the Cold War.27 
Many of the school’s alumni went 
on to actively participate in brutal-
ly repressive regimes across Latin 
America, all backed to some degree 
by the United States. Dictators such 
as Chile’s Augusto Pinochet and 
Roberto D’Aubuisson in El Salva-
dor received millions in economic 
and military aid from the United 
States to suppress socialist insur-
gencies and protect their countries’ 
traditional power structures. The 
explanation for supporting blatant-
ly undemocratic governments was 
simple – in the Cold War mentality, 
every potential socialist government 
in the region was a theoretical na-
tional security threat through which 
the Soviet Union could launch an 
attack.28 Though the United States 
could not directly intervene in ev-
ery country, it developed the strat-
egy of indirect control to prevent 
the spread of Communism and 
supposedly protect democracy. In 
reality, democratic liberties and hu-
man rights fell by the wayside. The 
rhetoric, too, was only a cover for 
the protection of United States busi-
ness interests. Socialist reforms pro-
posed by Presidents such as Arbenz 
in Guatemala and Salvador Allende 
in Chile threatened the profits of 
U.S.-owned banana companies and 
copper mines respectively.29 30 The 
allusions to democracy and freedom 
were nothing but lip service – the 
military governments were almost 

universally more repressive and au-
thoritarian than the socialists they 
ousted.

 Therefore, economic in-
terests should be acknowledged as 
the primary factor shaping the at-
titude of the United States towards 
its southern neighbors. In the eyes 
of policy makers, free market capi-
talism was (and remains) the ide-
al system because it protected the 
property and profits of United 
States’ companies. Any reforms or 
movements which menaced the 
ability of those corporations to ex-
tract maximum profit from the nat-
ural and human resources of the 
Latin American republics were, by 
definition, a threat to United States 
interests. There exists a natural alli-
ance between the United States and 
the local elite in Honduras , who 
also benefit from the exploitation 
of the Honduran people and land.31 
Unfortunately for the people of Lat-
in America, the economic status 
quo keeps them in extreme poverty. 
Honduras is one of the most unequal 
countries in the world, and roughly 
“60% of Hondurans” live below the 
national poverty line.32 The reforms 
Zelaya instituted prior to the coup 
were immensely popular among 
the nation’s poor, especially the 
minimum wage increase. However, 
they also cut into the revenue of the 
U.S.-backed elite – the corporations, 
latifundia  owners, and landholders 
who dominate the country’s politics 
and economy.33 

In the broader context of the 

history of U.S.-Latin American rela-
tions, it is unsurprising that Zelaya 
found no allies in the United States. 
Washington’s attitude toward any 
particular leader in the region is es-
sentially inverse to how much their 
decisions benefit the poor – not be-
cause the poor are the enemy, but be-
cause any action which redistributes 
power and wealth downward within 
Latin America necessarily cuts into 
the northward flow. The Honduran 
coup was, in other words, complete-
ly characteristic of U.S.-Latin Amer-
ican relations. The only difference 
from the perspective of Washington 
was the degree to which U.S. oper-
atives were directly involved. Hon-
duran forces acted to protect United 
States interests almost entirely in-
dependently, using weapons largely 
provided by the United States, and 
operating with tactics learned at 
United States military schools. 
The Response

 A major change from the 
past, however, was the response 
from Latin America. The condem-
nation of the removal of a demo-
cratically elected leader was swift 
and near universal. President Óscar 
Arias of Costa Rica and Venezue-
lan President Hugo Chávez backed 
Zelaya within twenty four hours 
of the coup, followed over the next 
few days by virtually every head of 
state in the region. President Arias 
played a lead role in the ensuing 
mediation efforts.34 35 Later the 
same day, the members of ALBA 
met in Nicaragua to discuss poten-



62

THE INTERNATIONALIST

Conclusion
 The question of constitu-

tionality dominates the discourse 
surrounding the removal of Zelaya – 
whether the referendum was consti-
tutional or not, or if the military was 
justified in breaking the law because 
it had the blessing of the Hondu-
ran Supreme Court. This argument  
distracts from the real conflict, of 
which this incident was merely one 
battle. Businessmen both North and 
South of the Rio Grande cannot tol-
erate a President who increases op-
erating costs by, for example, raising 
the minimum wage. Zelaya was not 
removed because of a constitutional 
dispute, but because he threatened 
the status quo supported by the po-
litical and economic elite. Though 
his actions were clearly unconstitu-
tional, if the military and their civil-
ian allies cared about their Consti-
tution, they would not have violated 
it themselves to remove their oppo-
nent.

The episode that took place in 
Honduras in 2009 is impossible to 
understand isolated from the broad-
er trend of history. For the past five 
centuries, Latin American relations 
with other states have been defined 
by exploitation on a continental 
scale.40 The banks of the United 
States are the current beneficiaries 
of the wealth plundered from South 
and Central America, following in 
the footsteps of a long line of impe-
rialist powers. Though the financial 
and political structure of exploita-
tion has changed, it still operates on 

many of the same principles; one of 
which is the prerogative to destroy 
any local resistance to the extraction 
of wealth and resources. Washing-
ton removes leaders that threaten 
their business interests, just as the 
Spanish Crown crushed the slave 
rebellion of Tupac Amaru to protect 
the precious gold mine at Potosí.41 

The United States, unlike the 
Spanish Empire, does not employ 
colonial governors. Instead, it al-
lies itself with local elites. Those 
elites maintain an economic system 
which generates wealth for the Unit-
ed States. In exchange, they receive a 
tiny sliver of the profits, but enough 
to live a life of outlandish luxury. 
This necessarily impoverishes the 
vast majority of Latin Americans, 
Hondurans included. The United 
States appeared to have perfected its 
imperial system – Zelaya was elimi-
nated with little more than a wave of 
the hand, diplomatically speaking. 
In 2019, the United States used the 
same method to back the overthrow 
of Bolivian President Evo Morales 
and Venezuelan President Nicolas 
Maduro (successor to Chávez), who 
had jointly supported Zelaya and 
opposed United States business in-
terests. Both attempts failed. People 
and their leaders across the conti-
nent are beginning to understand 
how the United States rules them 
and how to oppose it. They will not 
allow the removal of the next Zelaya.

tial countermeasures against the 
illegitimate government.36 On June 
29th, President Chávez suspended 
petroleum shipments to Honduras, 
and all three of the state’s neighbors 
blocked all trade.37 Soon after, the 
member states of OAS voted unan-
imously to suspend Honduras from 
the organization, blocked only by 
a veto from the United States. The 
OAS supported the return of Zelaya 
to his country and position, though 
the U.S. State Department criticized 
the President’s attempts to re-en-
ter, accusing him of inciting violent 
actions.38 While in the past United 
States intervention had been met 
with criticism from scholars and 
activists, the 2009 coup was widely 
denounced by a Pan-American au-
dience, including national govern-
ments, non-governmental groups 
like the Federation of Latin Amer-
ican Journalists , and inter-govern-
mental organizations such as ALBA 
and the OAS.39 Honduras marked a 
turning point in relations between 
the Northern Colossus and the 
southern Latin republics. Instead 
of facing isolated and disorganized 
nations, U.S. interests were now op-
posed by a unified political block 
which showed itself capable of co-
ordinating rhetoric and punitive 
diplomatic measures against rogue 
states. Though ultimately the coup 
triumphed and Zelaya was prevent-
ed from retaking the presidency, the 
reaction proved that a united Lat-
in America was able and willing to 
push back against Washington.
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(Right) Taken in CuencAventura, Villalba de la Sierra, Spain. This photo depicts "descenso de cañones", also known 
as canyoning, where individuals navigate canyons by swimming, climbing, and jumping.
Photo by Brooke Chow, Second-Year Public Policy and Business Major and Minor in Philosophy, Politics, and Eco-
nomics
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(Above) : Lost shoes were collected and hung on a string at a Brixton co-op gymnasium in London. 
Photo by Hannah Elkins, Fourth-Year English and Comparative Literature and Peace, War, and Defense Double 
Major

(Left) This photo was taken at sunrise on Mt. Masada in Southern Israel. Masada is the ancient site of a legendary 
story of rebellion, sacrifice, and pride for the Jewish people. A year after Roman troops first laid siege to the fort in 73 
CE, nearly 1,000 extremist Sicarii Jews living in fort the committed mass suicide as the enemies made their way up 
the mountain. 
Photo by Mikhal Ben-Joseph, Third-Year Statistics and Peace War and Defense Double Major




